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Chief’s Message
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This annual report is dedicated to the memory of Twain Harte Fire Captain Paul Waite who lost his battle with cancer in 2016. For all of us who were lucky enough to know and work with Captain Waite, we all experienced his passion for the Fire Service and his steadfast desire to improve the profession through constant training.  His work ethic, attention to detail and commitment to the younger firefighters of Tuolumne County is without comparison and one of the finest examples of professionalism in the Fire Service.  THFD assisted the Waite family by coordinating a Memorial Service for Captain Waite. The procession from Twain Harte to the Service in Columbia at Saint Anne’s Church was moving, with 14 fire apparatus from multiple agencies following THFD Engine 721 as it transported the Waite family and the ashes of Captain Waite.  The citizens, students, and additional public safety personnel lined the route in show of respect for the life of service to the county given by Captain Waite during his career.  There is no more difficult challenge to face in the fire service than losing one of your own.  Captain Waite dedicated to constantly improving THFD and the Tuolumne County Fire Service and will be deeply missed.

2016 has been a tremendous growth year for the Twain Harte Fire Department.  I am truly proud of dedication and effort demonstrated by the THFD staff as our Department continues to develop and improve.  Our motto is simple; constant improvement through persistent self-assessment. We never falter in our intent to be improving in everything we do and every service we provide.  As a team, we at THFD have laid the foundation of local and regional leadership in the fire service and have successfully taken the point position on setting the standards for service delivery and preparedness.  Yet again in 2016, THFD has completed a long list of significant projects that have improved our ability to provide a quality service and professional response to the Twain Harte community, Tuolumne County and the entire State of California.  I have made collaboration and multi-agency training one of the top priorities for THFD and our efforts toward this priority continue with immense success.  THFD has established a local live fire and skill development training facility that is now being utilized by many agencies to collectively improve emergency service delivery in Tuolumne County.  THFD is making an impact, and is being recognized as a customer service based organization of the highest caliber.  With the assistance of staff and support of the community, THFD has built a foundation from which we can continue to grow and improve in the coming year. In 2017, THFD will realize more goals, complete additional improvements and flourish in the cooperation of fire department staff and community working together. 

I want to express my sincere gratitude to the Board of Directors, the General Manager, my staff, and the Twain Harte Community for once again providing me with the honor to serve at Twain Harte Fire and Rescue and entrusting our organization with protecting this beautiful community.
Significant Events 
Listed below is a summary of THFD’s significant events and progress that occurred in 2016:
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A new command vehicle was placed in service and the old vehicle has become the CERT trailer tow vehicle 
· Freddie the Fire Truck, a robotic fire safety education prop, was rehabbed and put back in service to assist with delivering training to children
· THCSD completed the successful grant funded green waste disposal project with thousands of cubic yards of material cleaned from our community.
· All of THFD’s hose and nozzles have been flow tested per the new NFPA 1962 standard and all inventory is meeting or exceeding target fire flow
· All regulatory and compliance testing of fleet, emergency equipment and personal protective equipment was completed
· A THCSD physical fitness center was developed for use of all staff and was made                          possible by a large private party donation of equipment
· THFD assisted the greater fire service with superior training delivery across the state utilizing the ventilation prop trailer and THFD staff who are State Fire Training certified instructors
· A new annual tradition was started with Santa coming to the Firehouse after the Christmas Parade for pictures with children and families, another example of how THFD is truly connected to the community we serve
· Fabrication and enhancement of the live fire prop continued with interior partitioning, stairwells, windows, doors and forcible entry props installed
· A grant funded recruitment video was produced to showcase our Reserve and Intern Program and opportunities at THFD and will be used to market our programs at local schools and career events
· THFD members supported the California Mutual Aide System by responding to requests for assistance from localities being impacted by the threat of wildland fire
· Twain Harte Area CERT delivered multiple trainings for the community to help increase individual preparedness and recruited additional members through basic training

· Planning and development was begun on the important project of a decontamination facility for District staff to use, preventing spread and exposure to contaminants experience in the performance of our duties
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Numerous improvements to the Firehouse were completed making the building safer and more efficient

· All of the THFD Captains became registered instructors with California State Fire Training to better deliver critical trainings to our volunteers and cooperators

· First rotational cycle completed of the annual commercial structure fire safety inspections per the Fire Code and the THCSD Fire Ordinance 
· Continued assistance and direction was provided to the Strawberry Volunteer Fire Department through the administrative agreement and a new SCBA fill station was installed at their Firehouse 

· Discussions began with neighboring agency of Mi Wuk Sugar Pine Fire District on the topic of formalizing a plan for future operational integration

· County wide Mutual Aid Agreement was updated and a new response plan implemented that increases the efficiency of emergency service delivery throughout the county

· THFD participated in the development of a scope of work to be included as a part of a third party evaluation of the fire and ambulance services of Tuolumne County

· CERT members delivered multiple training and response enhancement projects to build a larger and stronger team and prepared community

Training
In the training year of 2016, Twain Harte Fire utilized the training props that have been constructed at the Vantage Point Campus and delivered or hosted numerous classroom based certificated courses and skill development workshops.  Collectively, the department’s staff, Interns and Reserves completed 2525 hours of training during 2016.  
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Although the drought has yet to subside, THFD has been able to use water in training in a responsible manner and in most cases has been able to recapture the water.  The development of the “Stack” or the hyper-realistic training prop that simulates the interior of a two story residential structure, allows for smoke production containment from smoke sets.  This smoke, and the lack of visibility it creates, is the essence of realistic training in the fire service.  Firefighters learn the skills and confidence of operating in their full personal protective equipment and manipulating the tools and hoses in an environment without visual reference.  This can be conducted with no threat to personnel from live fire and saves water.  Yet there is no replacing the full impact of training with live fire condition and we have that capability at our facility.  THFD has developed a cadre of instructors with the required certification to perform live fire training and we are continuously assisting our reginal cooperators with the development of their instructors by providing a training and experience development opportunity.
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The development of the live fire training props has served THFD’s and regional cooperator’s training needs.  THFD will continue to make the facility available to all our cooperating agencies and in 2016 cross trained with Tuolumne County SWAT Team for improved multi-agency response to large scale incidents. 
The department hosted several State Fire training classes in the areas of incident command, structural fire suppression, wildland fire suppression, and assisted with the delivery of firefighting training at the Columbia College Fire Academy.  Training on a consistent and daily basis is one of the most important components of a successful fire department.  In 2016, Twain Harte Fire Division displayed our commitment to the importance of, participation in, and delivery of critical firefighter training.
Annual Call Statistics
For the year of 2016, Twain Harte Fire and Rescue responded to 320 emergency calls for service which is a 21% decrease over 2015.  The decrease in calls for service can be attributed to the response plan update as a part of the new Tuolumne County Mutual/Automatic Aid Agreement that went into effect in July of 2016.  This update is a major improvement in efficiency for the first responder system of Tuolumne County and reduces unnecessary responses.

The breakdown by call type is depicted in the graph below with 50% of the Twain Harte Fire’s emergency calls being of a medical nature.  The Department also handled 78 calls for non-emergency public service or agency assist.  These call types vary greatly in nature from inspecting hazardous wildland fuel conditions to public safety classes, station tours, and any requests from other agencies for assistance.  These calls, like our emergency responses, are critically important to our mission and goal of providing superior customer service.  The graph on page 8 displays a majority of our response times are in the 2-5 minute range which is typical standards in any major metropolitan area.  The last graph depicts the locations where, in 2016, Twain Harte Fire and Rescue responded, by district and surrounding areas.   The included annual summary table, starting on page 10, displays the percentages of incident types and specific response categorization.
2016 Incident Type Summary Chart
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2016 Incident Location Summary Chart
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Fire Prevention and Public Education
An important service provided to the citizens of the Twain Harte Community Services District is the delivery of public education, fire safety, and fire prevention/inspection programs.  
In 2016, THFD completed the first full round of Annual Fire Safety Inspections in the building occupancies where required per the California Fire Code and the new Twain Harte Community Services District Fire Ordinance.  This program has many direct and tangible benefits to the business owners, general public and to the fire personnel of THFD.  When the individual shifts complete these inspections not only are they increasing the safety of the people and the property of the community, they are also providing quality customer service.  This customer service oriented interaction with the members of our community develops strong and lasting relationships, builds trust, and demonstrates the professionalism that is a part of everything we do here at THFD.  At these moments, the THFD members are ambassadors of the Fire Department and of the entire Community Services District.  The results of this important inspection program are; increased resiliency to fire damage through updated pre-plans, familiarity with the building construction, more efficient responses to incidents at those buildings, build support and advocacy for THFD with the citizens we serve. 
THFD continued the annual tradition of presenting educational and safety programs to the elementary school children. The goal of this program is to expose children a young age to the critical life and fire safety concepts and reinforce that knowledge in the subsequent years.  Children are enthusiastic about learning this information and serve as fire safety educators when they go to their homes and talk to the rest of their family.    
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In 2016 CERT conducted several critical trainings that enhanced the team’s ability to respond when activated and increased the total number of CRT members.  CERT also provided free preparedness workshops for the community to help each interested person become more prepared and more self-sufficient during any type of emergency.   
THFD’s continued the cooperative effort with Cal Fire performing hazardous fuels management in our community.  In 2016 the Green Waste Voucher program was completed and although we were unsuccessful in our attempt to continue the program through the SRA Grant, a significant amount of hazardous fuel was removed from the community.  There will be a significant challenge faced by THFD and the community in the coming years with the large scale drought related tree mortality event.  This event will demand increased vigilance and resolve by all members of our community to keep cleaning up and removing the hazardous fuels produced by the ongoing tree mortality event.  The THFD Fire Prevention Program strives for compliance through education rather than harsh enforcement.  For it is through voluntary compliance rooted in knowledge that we have the most significant impact in the prevention of incidents within our community.  These positive public contacts illustrate some of the numerous duties required of THFD fire personnel.  
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